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Diary  

 
Tuesday 10 May Eathorpe Coffee Morning 10.30am 
Wednesday 11 May Weston Annual Village Meeting 7pm 
   followed by Weston Village Hall Committee AGM 
Saturday 14 May Hunningham Churchyard tidy  from 10am 
 

11-12 JUNE  25 JUNE 
    Hunningham Open Gardens    Weston Village Fete 



2 

 

EDITOR & ADVERTISING MANAGER 
Editor: Katie Alcock   634779  oxfordflutes@yahoo.co.uk 

Advertising manager: Moira Rawlings  634766  moirarawlings@btinternet.com 

WESTON PARISH COUNCIL 
ANNUAL VILLAGE MEETING 

The Council invites you to join us on Wednesday 11th 
May 2016, 7pm, at the Annual Parish Meeting (APM) of 

Weston. It will be held at the Village Hall and refreshments will be  
provided. Meet your councillors; find out what we have been doing over 

the last year; and come to us with your questions and ideas. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

WESTON VILLAGE HALL COMMITTEE– ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING  
Following on from the Council’s APM will be the AGM of the Village Hall 

Committee on the 11th May 2016. Come along to find out what the  
committee have been undertaking in the last year, and support your  

committee in keeping this important village asset running. 
If you are interested in being a member on the committee, please contact 

Paul Clarke (633 793) for more information. 

 

 

 
The Newsletter is hand delivered to all the houses in our 4 villages, over 
350 copies, as well as sent to an increasing email list. The Newsletter is 
also published on the village website every month. Make use of this valu-
able local resource, and help keep it afloat at the same time. 
 

Contact Moira moirarawlings@btinternet.com  to place your ad. 
 

Current Advertising rates  
(January to December or pro rata) 

Full Page £70 Half Page £50 Quarter Page £30 
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Thanks to all those who have paid £5 to cover the printing costs for the ten issues 
for the year. The £165 received so far covers 33 houses of the 350 distribution,  
just the cost of printing one edition. We do have reserves built up in previous 
years but these will last only about a year. The income from advertisements is 
simply not enough. 
 
We do need more subscriptions if we are to continue. The survey carried out last 
year revealed that many people, even those with internet access, prefer to   
receive a paper copy “to read whilst they are having a coffee”!  Some people, of 
course, do not have a computer. 
 
Please send your subscriptions, either cash or cheque, to any of the following, 
with the completed slip below. We really want to continue providing the service 
which so many have said they like! 
 
PS  Articles for inclusion welcome!  Keep them coming, please! 
 
Eathorpe / Wappenbury:  Jill Wheeler, The Mill House, Eathorpe 
Hunningham:  Moira Rawlings, 3 Elm Farm Cottages, Hunningham 
Weston under Wetherley:  Robert Birkmyre, Martins Hatch, Rugby Road, Weston 

Robert Birkmyre 

 
Name...................................................................................... 
 
Address........................................................................................................................ 
 
….................................................................................................................................. 
 
email (optional).......................................................................................................... 
 
Amount enclosed £..............or cheque made out to “The Hunningham Magazine” 

NEWSLETTER SUBSCRIPTIONS 

VILLAGE NEWS - EATHORPE 
EATHORPE   
    
Eathorpe Coffee Morning will be held on Tuesday, May 
10th in the village hall, from 10.30 -12o’clock. Please 
join us, everyone welcome.  Jill Wheeler 
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WESTON TODDLERS - FRIDAYS 
Toddlers continues every Friday in term 
time, in Weston Village Hall 9.30-11am. 
Please check our facebook page for  
details, including dates for the monthly 
health visitor drop in. 

DATES FOR YOUR DIARIES: 
Friday 3rd May - Half Term - No toddlers    Friday 15th July - summer party 

MONDAY CLUB 

In April we took a party of 20 to the Spa Centre to see 

the show “Singing in the Rain” performed by the Leam-

ington and Warwick Musical Society.   This was an excel-

lent night out and the performance was of a very high standard.  A good 

time was had by all.           Valerie Evans          

 

WESTON CINEMA 
We saw the film "Lady in the Van" on Saturday 9th April and it was a great 
evening.  There were just over 30 of us and personally I got more from the 
story seeing it for the second time.  We were asked to fill in a                
questionnaire to suggest people's choices for future films.  It is a great as-
set for the village, so we hope that everyone will continue to support it in 
future.  

Carolyn Davies 
 

BEN BRYANT 

Sadly Ben Bryant died on 15th March 2016 aged 93 years after a short  

illness.  Ben lived in Weston under Wetherley for forty eight years, in St 

Michaels Close.  He served as a Church Warden at both Wappenbury and 

Weston churches.  He was a Special Constable in Warwickshire Police 

Force for twenty five years, retiring in 1982 aged 60.  Ben was a very keen 

gardener and partner of Betty, who died two years ago. His funeral took 

place on 19th April        Jill Wheeler 

VILLAGE NEWS - WESTON 
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So much on the programme for the fete that we’ve moved the start time 
earlier to 1pm.  Full details in the next Newsletter, and look for posters 
going up on the village noticeboards and on facebook. 
 
Here are some of the fun activities planned for this popular annual event 
- a great way to meet old and new village friends! 
 

Dog Show - with a difference! Rosettes for winners  
Sports and Tug of War 

Craft Stalls     Silent Auction      Face Painting      Vehicles Display 
BBQ Beer Tent         Cafe with homemade cakes      Ice cream van 

Children Disco - Big Man Craig - Popcorn and Ice Pops 
Poster Design Competition Judging  

 
Please note, there will not be a Home and Gardens Competition Section 
this year. 
 
If you can make a cake for the Cafe, deliver to the hall in the morning or 
please phone Glynis on 633796.   
 
To book a Craft Stall - £10 for the afternoon. Phone Bren on 633720 
 

WESTON VILLAGE FETE 
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CONGRATULATIONS!!! to Jenny and Bruce 
Clark at Leam Lodge Farm Cottages, on the 
birth of James Robert on Saturday 2nd April. 
We wish them every happiness.  
 
 
 
 

 
 
SPRING CLEAN HUNNINGHAM CHURCH AND GRAVEYARD 
Saturday 14th MAY from 10.00am  
If you can spare an hour to help us please come along.  
We need to get it ready for Open Gardens in June. 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
DATE FOR THE DIARY: 
HUNNINGHAM OPEN GARDENS – 11th & 12th JUNE: If you would like to 
help in our big fund raising event, helping with Teas, Car Parking, or any 
other way, please telephone Margaret & Peter Green 632903. 
 

VILLAGE NEWS - HUNNINGHAM 
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VILLAGE DEFIBRILLATOR 
 
Arrangements are currently in hand for a defibrillator to be located within 

Hunningham village. Details of  the actual location will be publicised once 

it is in place. In the meantime, the supplier of the defibrillator has offered 

to come and give a demonstration on its use. If you would like to attend 

the demonstration, please contact Margaret Green on 01926 632903. 

 
     

VILLAGE NEWS - HUNNINGHAM 
WELCOME TO HUNNINGHAM to Ingrid, Wim, Lisa 
and Cat who have come to live in Moat Cottage. We 
hope that they will feel welcome and have a happy 
time in our village. 
 
REPLASTERING THE CEILING in THE PARISH ROOM 
Hunningham Church – 
The replastering of the ceiling in the Parish Room has been completed and 
is now safe and secure. 
 
RED LION PUB – we are sad to see that due to flooding the pub has had to 
close for 4 weeks. We wish them well in getting everything dried out and 
replaced. 
      Hazel Taylor 
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     Our villages continue to be afflicted by a series of garage                     
    and/or outbuilding burglaries, and both Hunningham and 
     Eathorpe have been targeted in the past month – see  
     the Police reports below: 
   BURGLARIES: 
 
Between 0000hrs and 0715hrs Tuesday 08-MAR-2016 at a number of  
garages on Main Street, Eathorpe. Power tools stolen. 
Between 0830hrs and 1215hrs Friday 11-MAR-2016 forced entry into a 
workshop at a property near School Lane, Hunningham, petrol lawnmower 
stolen from shed at same property. 
Between 1230hrs and 1700hrs Thursday 24-MAR-2016 Orange Husqvarna 
ride-on mower and a red and black Honda petrol mower stolen from  
garage on Offchurch Rd. During the offence times a yellow Transit style van 
was seen in the area 
If you have information regarding any of the above incidents, please call 
the police on 101 or contact CRIMESTOPPERS on 0800 555 111  
https://crimestoppers-co.org/ 
 
If you would like a visit to discuss crime prevention for your 
home or business, please contact Warwick Rural East SNT on 
01926 684471 or email wre.snt@warwickshire.pnn.police.uk” 
 
Each month, in their newsletter, the Police include advice relating to crime 
prevention in rural communities, so, this month, I have included the series 
of links which they have given. 
 
Dog Owners – Stay Safe & Love Your Countryside - 
https://www.warwickshire.police.uk/article/17478/Dog-Owners 
Protect Your Outbuildings - 
https://www.warwickshire.police.uk/article/17682/Protect-Your-
Outbuildings 
Fly Tipping - https://www.warwickshire.police.uk/article/17503/Fly-
Tipping 
Child Safety Advice - https://www.warwickshire.police.uk/article/14605/
Child-Safety-Advice 
That’s all for this time.     Paddy Taylor  632428 

NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH 

https://crimestoppers-co.org/
mailto:wre.snt@warwickshire.pnn.police.uk
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CHURCH SERVICES 

Sunday  
1st May 

11am 
Wappenbury 

3 Parishes Holy Communion Service 

Sunday  
8th May 

10am 
Offchurch 
 
6pm  
Weston 

4 Parishes 
Holy Communion with Sunday School 
 
 
Evensong 

Sunday 
15th May 
 

11am 
Weston 

Holy Communion 

Sunday 
22nd May 
 
 

11am 
Hunningham 

Come2Worship with Junior Church and 
the Pilgrim Puppets 

Sunday 
29th May 
 
 

11am 
Hunningham 

Joint Feldon Group Service  
Holy Communion 

THE PILGRIM PUPPETS 
 
Our Pilgrim Puppets are hoping to visit Care Homes and Schools in May: 
 
Sunday 15th May – The Rosebud Centre Stratford on Avon 9.30am 
 
Sunday  22nd May -  Come & Worship 11.00am 
Hunningham Church 
 
Thursday 26th May – Anya Court Care Home Rugby 
11.00am 
 
Sunday 29th May – 6 Parishes Service Hunningham 
Church 11.00am 
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My first ever ‘Green Matters’  was about composting and with another 
growing season ahead - a brief return to some composting challenges. 
 
Most gardening books and authorities make composting sound ‘easy 
peasy’ and, like many things in life, it is and it isn’t or more accurately – “it 
depends…”.  I’ve watched Monty Don on Gardeners World demonstrating 
composting techniques at Longmeadow. He has several large wooden 
compost boxes and turns and rotates his compostable material in se-
quence through the bins and by the end of the season “hey presto”  
excellent compost. This is fine but most of us don’t have the components 
that Monty enjoys ie space for his large composting system and more  
importantly an unlimited supply of green and brown material from his 
massive garden.  
 
Like training a dog or losing weight on a diet, the principles of composting 
are easy but there are plenty of pitfalls which can easily encourage you to 
revert to chucking your garden waste in the green bin and buying your 
compost by the sack from the garden centre.  However bought compost is 
ok for starting seeds etc but does not have the live natural nutrients that 
your own will have and  if you know the problems you can pre-empt them 
– so persevere! Here are a few trouble shooting tips: 
 
The biggest problem for composters is getting (and maintaining) the right 
balance of ‘greens and browns’. ‘Green’ material such as grass, kitchen 
waste and green plants, break 
down quickly and generate a lot 
of heat within days. Unfortunate-
ly they also contain a lot of water 
and quickly turn into silage like 
sludge. ‘Brown’ material such as 
plant stems, shredded paper, 
cardboard and wood chippings 
has  lower water content, takes 
longer to break down and keeps  
compost aerated and drier. The 
tendency is to have too much 
green material. 

GREEN MATTERS 
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My ‘hot composter’  accelerates the composting process, but even  
following the recommended methods - adding wood chippings and  
shredded paper with each  new batch of material, you can still easily get a 
wet result. 
 
So forewarned is forearmed and it is worth being prepared with plenty of 
‘browns’ and saving this sort of material as you garden rather than binning 
it.  So keep it dry use wood chippings and shredded paper - if you still have 
a problem then ‘Wiggly Wigglers” sell a product (‘Complete Rot’) on line 
that grass composts grass without sludge or dries out wet compost – 
works brilliantly! 
 

 
The other dodgy advice I was given on a  
composting course was “no need to worry 
about wild creatures in your compost heap - 
they won’t do any harm” – as I said “that  
depends”. Living alongside the river, with 
your heap invaded by a large rat you need a 
strategy!  Mine was placing strong chicken 

wire underneath the bin which after a few strategic duels with the rat – 
was eventually successful - particularly important if you compost kitchen 
waste – which tends to have a rat friendly smell.   
 

 

Happy Composting! 

 

Owen Bishop 

GREEN MATTERS 
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EATHORPE ALLOTMENTS 
Well, here we are again, Spring has well 
and truly sprung, despite the rapid  
changes in the weather – recently we had 
bright warm sunshine. I thought ‘must go 
and garden’, gathered my tools, got my 
boots on, all ready, then it snowed! …and 
rained and  went very cold! Despite all of 
this, the urge is to get out there and get 
things moving – potatoes are in the 

ground, also onions and beans and there is a lot 
more getting ready in the greenhouse. Members of 
the Association have been appearing with  
increasing frequency, busy digging, rotavating and 
preparing the soil and there is a tangible sense of a 
stirring and an impending urgency. It really is a 
peaceful place to be, even if the weather is less 
than perfect, - a few moments of peace and quiet 
and the anticipation generated by planting is so 
good, after the darker days of winter. 
The orchard is doing well – the almond trees have 

been in blossom for a while now, but the rest of the trees have yet to stir 
with any real vigor – another month and the blossom will be there in full. 
We do have just one plot available and we would welcome any interest – 
we can actually create more spaces if the demand were there – it ought to 
be – it is really a nice place to spend time and to be healthy – exercise and 
vegetables grown exactly as you want them to be!  Add into that, a friend-
ly group of like minded people, swops, 
shares and exchanges and perhaps 
even the prospect of BBQs might just 
persuade you to contemplate the  
advantages! 
Please, if you are interested and want 
to make a difference, do get in touch on 
01926 633227. 
Happy days 
 

Maurice Wood 
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WEATHER  
 The start of March was dominated by low pressure which 
led to an unsettled period of rain, strong winds and chill. 
The 8th was especially wet. After the 12th the pressure rose 
and the weather became more settled until the 23rd which 
led us to storm Katie on the 28th which demolished my gar-

den fence! 
Rainfall was above average with 10 days of rainfall. Unfortunately we ex-
perienced 33mm of rain overnight on the 9th. Whilst this was not such an 
exceptional amount, it was the intensity that led to problems leading to all 
local roads being flooded, cars abandoned and the Red Lion again being 
flooded. As I write this the pub is still being refurbished with all walls being 
waterproofed to about 3 feet high. I encourage all of you to support our 
"local" when it opens on May 5th (all being well). As a result of that deluge 
it was the wettest March that I have recorded. 
  
The month was spot on average for day, night and overall temperatures. 
The warmest daytime high occurred twice, on the 1st and 25th when we 
had 15C. The coolest day temperature was 7.5C which occurred 3 times. 
  
The highest overnight temperature was 6.5C and the lowest -3.5C. Overall 
there were 8 nights of 0C or lower. 

Mark Hancock 01926 632197 / 07801424003 

MARCH 
2016 

  
 

Long term 
average 

Highest 
recorded 

Lowest rec-
orded 

  
Rainfall 

  
84.7m

m 

  
38.828mm 

84.75mm 
(2016) 

8mm 
(2011) 

Average 
max 
Daily 
temp 

  
10.5C 

  

  
10.55C 

  

13.48C 
(2014) 

  

5.097C 
(2013) 

  

Average 
min 
Daily 
temp 

  
2.244C 

  
2.522C 

4.61C 
(1991) 

-1.032C 
(2013) 

Monthly 
Average 
temp 

  
6.395C 

  
6.536C 

8.71C 
(2014) 

2.032C 
(2013) 
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 ADVERTS  Paid Adverts 

Painful feet? 
 
Community Podiatrist in Weston 
and surrounding areas 
 
 
Diabetes, nail care, corns and cal-
lous, pain and musculo-skeletal  
 

 

 

Sarah Arnold 
BSc (hons) Podiatry, MChS,  
HCPC registered 
07561862216 or westonpod@gmail.com 
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   ADVERTS 

 

Physiotherapy in Hunningham 
 

Spinal, Sport Injuries, Musculo-Skeletal, Orthopaedic 
 

Sonya Austin 
MCSP, HPC, GRAD.DIP.PHYS 

 

632 523  or  07973 105 231 
 

Approved by all Insurance Funds, Doctor’s Referral not necessary 

  
  
  
  
  

  

YOUR OWN BUSINESS? 
  

Accounting and Taxation Service from  
a qualified professional with a keen pricing structure. 

All charges agreed in advance. 
  

I will come round to you and  
there is no charge for first meetings. 

  

Mike Fairbotham BSc FCA 
01926 887878 

michaelf@aims.co.uk      www.aims.co.uk 

   

    Eddie Croxall 
      Painter & Decorator 
 

                        1 Ellerton Grove 
                Leamington Spa, CV31 1YN 
 

    Tel:  01926 882 420             Mobile:  07778 283 244 
 

Paid Adverts 
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ADVERTS 

APOLLO 
SCHOOL of MOTORING 

Local driving school 
27 years experience 

Refresher and Intensive courses 
Theory test help 

Top grade instruction at competitive rates 
 

Call Paul on 01926 632698 or 07771 686078 

 

www.apolloschoolofmotoring.com 
 
 

PeterBrooke 

Plans drawn for Planning and Building Regulations for New Houses,  
House Remodelling, Extensions, Loft Conversions, Renovations. 

Free, no obligation, first meeting. 
 

 

Tel 01926 633691 
Mob 07740213572 

email peterbr@live.co.uk 

 

 

Paid Adverts 
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                   ADVERTS Paid Adverts 

Computer Problems? Call Jan Lucas  
Bubbenhall  
 
System set up 
Trouble shooting 
Personal tuition (all levels) 

02476 307 988 / 07847 015 154 
www.bootfinder.co.uk         Websites also undertaken   
          

Flowers for special occasions 
 

Call 01926 429987  
awaywithflowers@btinternet.com 

 

Pamela Gordon 17 Boddington Close Cubbington CV32 7LT 

LOCAL LANDLORDS! 
 

BELVOIR LEAMINGTON SPA  
has swept the board winning 
GOLD for FRANCHISE OF THE 
YEAR 2016, GOLD for INNOVA-
TION and Group contribution award at this year’s national Belvoir awards 
as well as winning SILVER for the West Midlands Agency of the Year 2015 
at the prestigious Negotiator Awards at Park Lane, London. These are all 
judged by industry professionals, including The Property Ombudsman. 
Exciting news………. due to high demand from our busy, well-established 
property lettings, we are now rocketing into sales. If you are thinking of 
selling your current property or want an up-to-date valuation we'd love to 
hear from you.  

Call our new Sales Manager Amy Cunningham on 01926 422251 or 
amy.cunningham@belvoir.co.uk 

01926 422251/leamingtonspa@belvoir.co.uk 
 

As local residents, we are right on your doorstep! 

mailto:amy.cunningham@belvoir.co.uk
mailto:422251/leamingtonspa@belvoir.co.uk


18 

 

 ADVERTS  Paid Adverts 
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ADVERTS  
 

                                        Thoughtspiration! 
   

                             Are you suffering from stress? 

                            Change negative thoughts/feelings for positive. 
 

    Do you: Suffer from low self esteem or depression?  Have any fears or phobias? 

 Suffer anxiety or panic attacks? Wish you could change your attitude to life? 

Want to sleep better? Have little or no will power and wish you had more? 
 

I may be able to help with such problems, using a variety of gentle counselling, talking 

therapies, hypnotherapy, rewind techniques or recursive brainworking™, in a totally 

relaxing confidential environment. 
 

Please ring  Pippa Jamie DipHYP(ETUK) GQHP on 07775 830987, or send an email to 

thoughtspiration@therapist.net   for a free, no obligation, initial  

consultation or just to find out more (based in Weston-under-Wetherley). 
 

Member of the National General Hypnotherapy Register  

GHR qualified recursive brainworking therapist 

Tree Removal   Fruit Tree Pruning 

Crown Reduction & Shaping  Hedge Trimming & Reduction 

Crown Thinning  Tree Planting 

 

Commercial & Domestic Tree Surgeons 
 

All aspects of tree and hedge work  
carried out to industry standards 

 
 
 
 
 

 
 

            All work carried out to BS 3998 
             Full Public Liability Insurance 
          NPTC Certified & FdSc Qualified 
 
Chris Eastaff                   www.elementtreecare.co.uk  
FdSc Arboriculture         info@elementtreecare.co.uk 

          
      Free advice and quotations Tel: 01926 883 385  
                                                       Mobile:  07790 553 110 

Paid Adverts 



20 

 

 

Weston village hall:  
www.westonvillagehall.org.uk 
bookings@westonvillagehall.org.uk or 07947 638366     
village website :  www.westonunderwetherley.parishcouncil.net  
(website email westonpclerk@gmail.com) 
 
Community Transport Scheme Contact Peter Haine: 633153 or email 
phaine@btinternet.com     
 
Eathorpe village hall:    www.eathorpe.org.uk    633430 or 632664    
  
Hunningham Parish Room: 632852                     
 
University Hospitals, Coventry and Warwickshire NHS Trust 
(formerly Walsgrave) 024 7696 4000 
 
Warwick Hospital: 495321       
 
Leamington Police Station: 451111                 

 
Libraries:   
All local libraries now reached on 0300 555 8171;  
Weston mobile library every 3rd Friday, St Michaels Close, 9.45-10am  
Further info tel 851031 
 
Warwick District Council:  
Main line: 410410 or contactus@warwickc.gov.uk 
Your neighbourhood (recycling, refuse, parks, lighting): 353365 
Council tax and benefits: 353368 
Planning: 353367    
   
Your council: 353362 
Roads, parking, transport: 353364  
Environment: 353361     
Business: 353363  
Housing: 353366 
       

USEFUL INFORMATION 


